THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 2 December 2013 from 7.30    pm to 9.04 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Phil Brading (Vice-Chairman), Matthew Bedford,  ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT Sara Bedford, Stephen Cox, Ty Harris, Ralph Sangster, Roger Seabourne, Martin Trevett and Keith Williams.

Officers:
Steven Halls
-
Chief Executive


Geof Muggeridge
-
Director of Community and Environmental Services

Joanne Wagstaffe
-
Director of Finance


Alan Head
-
Head of Major Projects

Elwyn Wilson
-
Democratic Services Manager

Also in attendance:- Councillors Tony Barton, David Sansom, Alison Scarth and Len Tippen.
EX55/13
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 14 October 2013 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to the following amendments;


EX53/13 CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


Trade Waste and Recycling Fees and Charges


Add; (7) that the proposed school prices are agreed and that only schools with a trade refuse agreement will be able to have free recycling services"


and the existing resolutions (7) and (8) being renumbered as (8) and (9).


EX54/13 DISPOSAL OF GARAGES AND PARKING SPACES AT BOUNDARY WAY


Add; Councillor Ty Harris left the meeting during consideration of this item as he was a member of Thrive Homes Board.

EX56/13
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


The Chairman ruled that the following report which had not been available for five clear days before the meeting was of sufficient urgency to be considered by the Committee for the reasons indicated:


Item 10a
William Penn Leisure Centre Letter of Engagement


The reason for urgency was to protect the Council’s position in respect of future projects.

EX57/13
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

Councillors Sara Bedford and Keith Williams declared personal interests in agenda item 7 Henderson Hub Company, Capital Grant Application as members of Abbots Langley Parish Council. They left the meeting room during the discussion of this item


The Chief Executive, Director of Finance and Director of Community and Environmental Services declared an interest in agenda item 9 Chief Officers Pay Award 2013/14 and left the meeting room during discussion of this item.


RESOURCES COMMITTEE
EX58/13
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 6 (SEPTEMBER 2013)

This report sought approval to changes in the approved medium-term financial plan based on information contained in the budget monitoring reports.


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Executive Committee to make recommendations to Council concerning the Council’s budget.
  
RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:


(1)
that the following revenue variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-
	Change to Revenue Surplus / Deficit for Year
	2013/14

£
	2014/15

£
	2015/16

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at Period 6
	(24,540)
	177,200
	130,490



(2)
that the following capital variations to funding be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Change to Capital Funding Available
	2013/14

£
	2014/15

£
	2015/16

£

	Increase/(Reduction) in Opening Balance 
	0
	105,780
	(25,680)

	Increase/(Reduction) in Income 
	0
	0
	0

	(Increase)/Reduction in Expenditure 
	105,780
	(131,460)
	0

	Increase/(Reduction) in Capital Funding Available at Period 6
	105,780
	(25,680)
	(25,680)



LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY
EX59/13
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


The Committee received the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 20 November 2013 in relation to the following items on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 2 December 2013.

  Leisure, Community and Capital Grants Applications


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Committee to approve Council grants to local qualifying organisations.

RESOLVED:-




that the following grants are approved:



Special Connection





£1,648



Association of Abbots Langley Performing Arts Societies
  £500



Royal Voluntary Service




£5,473


South Oxhey Multisport Area


The reason for the recommendation was to meet the annual deficit caused by maintenance payments.

RESOLVED:-



that the fees from the MUGA at South Oxhey be increased by 10% and that officers advertise the facility in order to try and increase bookings.  
EX60/13
HENDERSON HUB COMPANY CAPITAL GRANT APPLICATION

Councillors Sara Bedford and Keith Williams left the meeting during consideration of this item.


This report provided Members with the requested additional information regarding the Henderson Hub Company Capital Grant application.

In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 36(3) Mr Ash spoke in favour of the proposal.  The Chairman moved approval of the recommendation but stated that it should be clear that the finance would be for the four items listed under expenditure in the appendix to the report.

The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that a lease agreement was in place before the grant was released.

RESOLVED:-



that the Henderson Hub Company be awarded a grant of  £25,000 for 2014/15 subject to:




(a)
the budget setting process;


(b)
a lease agreement of at least 5 years being agreed between the Managing Trustees of Henderson Hall and the Henderson Hub Company; and



(c)
the finance being used being used for the following:



-
development of front of building to create entrance and toilet areas facing street,




-
clearance and refurbishment of existing kitchen area to form service area




-
creation of service bar, storage and fittings for Café and service including coffee equipment, dishwashing, fridge, cash handling and displays




-
Signage, furniture, IT and staff training

GENERAL

EX61/13
SPECIAL EXPENSES

  This report   reviewed the Council’s general and special expenses.


The reason for the recommendation was to enable the Council to determine the calculation of special expenses.

RECOMMENDED:-


To Council


That the Council confirms that it will apply the following resolution for special and general expenses for 2014/15:-


(1)
that the following functions being either those provided equally across the district or incurring minimal expenditure be declared general expenses:- 



closed churchyards;



allotments;



litter bins;



salt bins;



dog bins;



highways, trees and roadside verges;



seats and shelters;



youth centres;



crime prevention;



land drainage;



footpath maintenance;



footpath lighting;



community arts;



off street car park maintenance;



street naming;



Dial-A-Ride;



play-schemes



award of grants under Section 137.


(2)
that the following functions are declared special expenses:-



playing fields and open spaces (excluding water based activities and maintenance met from commuted sums);



community halls (including apportionment The Centre, South Oxhey and the net income on Oxhey Hall and the former PDU Building, now the YMCA Woodlands building in Abbots Langley);



cemeteries (apportioned between Croxley Green and the unparished areas on the basis of population);



Watersmeet (all costs except the pantomime charged to the unparished area as a community hall. The pantomime is treated as a general expense)



Woodlands (apportioned on the basis of acreage)

EX62/13
CHIEF OFFICER   PAY AWARD 2013/2014

This report proposed that the Executive Committee approve a pay award of 1% for Chief Officers on JNC terms, to ensure parity with all other employees. 


The Chief Executive, Director of Finance and Director of Community and Environmental Services left the meeting during consideration of this item.


Councillor Ralph Sangster stated that it would be premature to implement this pay award while a consultation process was being undertaken to amend the Terms and Conditions of other members of staff.


The recommendation to award the pay increase on being put to the meeting was declared CARRIED the voting being 8 in favour, 2 against and 0 abstentions.


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure parity with other Three Rivers employees.

RESOLVED:-



that a 1% pay award be applied to the Council’s Chief Officers on JNC terms of employment, backdated to 1 April 2013, to ensure parity with all other TRDC employees.

EX63/13
WILLIAM PENN LEISURE CENTRE – LETTER OF ENGAGEMENT


The Committee was requested to approve the Letter of Engagement from the External Auditor in respect of the William Penn Leisure Centre.

The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that the second stage review of this project was undertaken by the External Auditor.


The Chairman proposed amendments to the Letter of Engagement to ensure that lessons learned would be applied to the South Oxhey Initiative and in respect of the relevant Portfolio Holder’s capacity to challenge advice as there was no delegation to Portfolio Holders.


Councillor Ralph Sangster stated that he could not agree to the exclusion of the Portfolio Holder as part of the process.

Members indicated that the capacity of the Council to challenge advice should be included in the scope of the work not just Portfolio Holders or Policy and Scrutiny Committees.


The Chairman, duly seconded moved the following amendments to the Letter of Engagement.

Paragraph 2.2


Amend to read


…”provide recommendations for the project management for future projects especially in respect of the South Oxhey Initiative”

On being put to the meeting the voting amendment was declared CARRIED unanimously.


Scope of Work


Amend to read


“…..2  The Council’s capacity to challenge advice…..”


On being put to the meeting the amendment was declared CARRIED the voting being 8 in favour, 2 against and 0 abstentions.


Amend to read


“……the Council’s project management procedures for future projects especially the South Oxhey project covering the duties of both officers and Members.”


On being put to the meeting the amendment was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


The amended Letter of Engagement on being put to the meeting was APPROVED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-



That the Terms outlined in the Letter of Engagement from the External Auditor for the Second Stage review of the William Penn Leisure Centre Project be approved subject to the following amendments;



Paragraph 2.2



Amend to read



“……provide recommendations for the project management for future projects especially in respect of South Oxhey.”



Scope of Work



Amend to read



“…..2  The Council’s capacity to challenge advice..”



“…..the Council’s project management procedures for future projects especially the South Oxhey project covering the duties of both officers and Members.”

EX64/13
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



“that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined under paragraphs 1 and 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act. It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.”
EX65/13
APPLICATION FOR WRITE-OFF OF SUNDRY DEBT


  The Committee was requested to consider writing-off irrecoverable sundry debts.

The reason for the recommendation was to write-off irrecoverable sums.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that    the debt detailed in Appendix 1 of the report is written off;

(2)
t  hat p  ublic access to the report is denied indefinitely; and

(3)
t  hat public access to the decision is immediate.

EX66/13
SOUTH OXHEY INITIATIVE


Councillor Ty Harris declared a personal interest in respect of this item which related to Thrive Homes as a Member of the Thrive Homes Board and left the meeting during that part of the meeting which discussed the involvement of Thrive Homes.

The Committee received a progress report and was requested to approve the next steps in respect of this project.  

The Head of Major Projects explained the report and circulated a plan of the land in question indicating the sites for comprehensive development, core site and reduced core site.

Councillor Ralph Sangster stated that he would wish the project to take place but he was concerned that the project outlined in the report was not financially viable.

Councillor Matthew Bedford, duly seconded, moved approval of the recommendations in the report.


On being put to the meeting the recommendations were declared CARRIED the voting being 8 in favour, 2 against and 0 abstentions.


In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 24 a recorded vote was requested the details of which was as follows:


For:


Councillors Matthew Bedford, Phil Brading, Sara Bedford, Stephen Cox, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett and Keith Williams.


Against:

Councillors Ty Harris and Ralph Sangster.


Abstentions:

None.


The reason for the recommendation was to ensure that the South Oxhey Initiative progressed.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that Officers progress with making an outline planning application for the Core site as defined;

(2)
that the Council accepts the principle of funding the initial cost of acquiring the various land interests, necessary for the phased development of the Core site and recognises the need to reduce that exposure to a minimum;

(3)
that Officers prepare an OJEU compliant Invitation to Tender for the procurement of the Developer Partner, and that invitation is brought back to Executive Committee for approval prior to submission;

(4)
The principle of the active asset management strategy as set out, which when appropriate, specifically includes for negotiating with all land interests to acquire the sites on the best possible terms be approved;

(5)
The budgetary provision for professional services as set out in the report be approved;

(6)  
that p  ublic access to the report be denied until the issue resolved; and

(7  )
that public access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee minutes publication.

EX67/13
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATION FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY SAFETY POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE


  

  The Committee received the recommendation of the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 20 November 2013 in relation to the following item on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 2 December 2013.


Sir James Altham Swimming Pool


The Committee received a presentation by Mr Robin Thompson RPT Consulting.

The Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community Safety moved approval of the recommendation from the Leisure and Community Safety Policy and Scrutiny Committee but deleted recommendation (3).


The recommendations on being put to Committee were APPROVED the voting being 8 in favour, 0 against and 2 abstentions.


In accordance with Council Procedural Rule 24(3) a recorded vote was requested the details were as follows:


For:


Councillors Matthew Bedford, Phil Brading, Sara Bedford, Stephen Cox, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett and Keith Williams.


Against:

Nil

Abstentions:

Councillors Ty Harris and Ralph Sangster.


The reason for the recommendation was to progress this project.

RESOLVED:-
(1)
that the Committee note the recommendation from the South Oxhey Steering Group that a new Leisure facility be provided for South Oxhey, the preferred option being option 3 or option 2b, subject to costs.


(2)
that, the capital bid for 2014/15 to appoint technical advisers to develop a specification, assess the legal, financial and parking implications and undertake the procurement process for a new facility based on the Design, Build and Operate route be approved;


(3)
that officers provide regular update reports on progress;


(4)
that access to the report be denied until the matter had been resolved; and


(5)
that access to the decision be denied until the publication of the Executive Committee decision.

CHAIRMAN
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